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Background 
 
It is well recognized that health is highly related to lifestyle (1–3). There is an on-
going rapid increase of non-communicable diseases (NCD), annually killing 38 
million people globally. Low and middle-income countries are the most severely 
affected; they carry approximately 75% of all NCDs. Modifiable risk factors such as 
harmful use of alcohol, tobacco consumption and unhealthy diets increases the risk of 
NCD. Marginalized and low income-groups are at the greatest risk of exposure to 
harmful products (2), i.e. smoking initiation of adolescents is higher among those 
from disadvantaged settings (3), resulting in an increase in individuals suffering from 
NCDs, whereas high-income groups have greater protection through access to care 
and protective services. The World Health Organization (WHO) states that there is a 
need for a comprehensive approach by all sectors to tackle the burden of NCDs (2). 
Health promotion, defined as the process of making it possible for people to take 
control over and improve their health to a greater extent (4), includes health 
education, which can tackle risk factors, halt progression or even prevent the onset of 
psychoactive abuse. In order to be efficient, the strategies need to be tailored to the 
population and cultural context in question (5).  
 
According to the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, health is a fundamental 
human right. The WHO defines good health as a state of complete well-being, not 
necessarily in the absence of disease of disability. Health should be seen as a resource 
for everyday life rather than the purpose of life (6). Health education, described as 
any learning activity tailored to support individuals and communities to increase their 
health by influencing their attitudes or increasing their knowledge (7), has been 
essential in actions to prevent diseases and to promote health during the last century, 
e.g. in the preventions of NCDs in high-income countries in the 60s and 70s, which 
was a result of raised awareness of the relationship between health and lifestyle (8). 
Two main directions of health education developed during this period: the preventive 
approach, which used psychological theories as means to achieve behavioural 
change: and the educational approach, which focused on enabling people to make 
informed choices. These strategies have been criticised for underestimating social and 
(6) environmental factors’ impact on health status (5), and for ‘victim-blaming’, by 
making the individual responsible for their own health while ignoring surrounding 
circumstances (9, 10), as well as for being successful only among the most educated 
in society, as personal skills and literacy was assumed to contribute to the capacity to 
understand the messages (8).  
 
As a result of an increased understanding of environmental factors’ impact on 
behavioural decisions, health education was refined as a tool for disease prevention 
during the 1980s (8, 9). Programmes were now tailored to support people to develop 
skills to make positive health behaviour choices. There was an extensive production 
of theories of behaviour change during this decade, for example the health belief 
model, the trans theoretical model (11) the social learning theory and the theory of 
planned behaviour (12) which were used as guides for educational programmes by 
describing the complex link between action, beliefs, perceived social norms and 
knowledge (8). The first WHO conference about health promotion was arranged in 
1986, resulting in ‘The Ottawa Charter’ where indirect factors such as public policy, 



working conditions as well as personal behaviour were acknowledged as factors 
impacting on people’s health status. The concept of empowerment was emphasised 
and used to increase people’s control over modifiable determinants of health and 
presented as a way to fight health inequality (4-5, 8).  
 
Despite the progress of interventions, health education has to a large extent failed to 
reach sustainable behavioural changes (8), however, empowerment models appear to 
be the most effective approaches in health education (1, 13-14) and seen as an 
important part of a comprehensive strategy to tackle structural determinants of health, 
where an increase in health literacy is essential (5). Health literacy means having 
practical knowledge about bodily functions and signs of dysfunctions, and being able 
to find and understand information about the condition that has occurred, and how it 
affects people’s actions in terms of health (13). It has been shown that people with 
limited health literacy have less understanding about the meaning of preventive health 
measures (15) and their health status is poorer than those with adequate health literacy 
(16).  WHO has stated that School-based health education programme are important 
when it comes to affecting young people’s health and health behaviour (4, 17).  
 
ANT-prevention intervention has been a part of Swedish education for decades, 
however there is a decreasing trend in youths’ knowledge about ANT. Only half of 
the school-students reported that they had received ANT-education in 2011, which is 
a marked decrease since 1980, where roughly 90% reported having received ANT-
education, whereas the ANT-education held by teachers at the school appears to be 
based on low evidence (25). Lack of knowledge can be disempowering (21) and 
research shows that information-interventions can lead to increased knowledge, but in 
spite of this, they are not sufficient for a behavioural change among youth (5, 20) and 
should be seen as an important component of comprehensive prevention programmes. 
The Swedish National Agency for Education (43) suggests that increasing knowledge 
about ANT is a task that should be undertaken by schools, and should be included in a 
general health promotion programme (25).  
 
 
Methodology  
 
The Choice Foundation offers medical students training in health communication as 
educators for high-school students in a school-based health education programme, 
with the aim to increase young people’s health literacy. The foundation was founded 
in 2010, and in 2013 it decided to narrow its focus to ANT prevention, which was 
motivated by an increased illicit-substance abuse and mental ill-health among high-
school students in Sweden. For this purpose, the educational programme TUTCH was 
developed and implemented aiming to empower young people in school to take 
control of their health, and to eliminate the impact of ANT in social interaction. The 
organisation emphasizes the small age difference between the educators and 
participants as a contributing positive factor in the interaction, where the  
 



medical students can be seen as role models. When accepted to the programme, the 
medical student will take a one-day course on communication strategies, ANT, and 
the TUTCH-concept, in order to develop rhetorical skills and increase knowledge of 
ANT and abuse. After this, the students will be able to start educating; financial 
compensation is offered for each classroom session they are in charge of (26).  
The programme consists of three parts. The medical students, invited by high schools 
to hold two 90-minute teaching sessions in pairs, usually during two consecutive 
weeks, they teach the students about the body functions and the effect of ANT, based 
on a predetermined presentation that supports and guides the lecture. Pupils are 
encouraged to ask questions in order to improve their general health literacy. The 
third part of the programme is a school assignment where the pupils focus on a 
subject of their choice within ANT, which they present to their classmates later on, 
and thereby continue to teach each other about ANT in a peer-based regime (26).  
 
Stakeholders such as the Swedish Ministry of Public Health and Arvsfonden both 
contributed with financing the intervention to schools, which had a lower health status 
than others in the country. They also took part of the evaluation schematics and 
creation of a methodology book, which could be an evidence based foundation for 
other governmental and municipalities in there work against tobacco usage and health 
inequalities.  
 
All major cities have one project manager who works as the main coordinator of the 
region. The coordinator was the main focal point for the hired medical students and 
facilitated the intervention and contacts between the students and the schools.  
 
Results 
 

The disease burden among young people in Sweden is dominated by injury, 
premature death due to, among other things, suicide and mental illness. Alcohol, 
Drugs and Tobacco (ANT) are major contributors to this disease image. According to 
CAN's annual survey of school drug habits, 79% of high school students have been 
drinking alcohol in the past 12 months, about 28% of them smoking and 14% of girls 
and 20% of boys have used drugs (41). Alcohol consumption among young people 
has decreased since the beginning of the 2000s as well as smoking among boys, 
however, the proportion of girls who smoke is increasing. Drug use among young 
people in high school is also increasing. 

According to 2014's study of school students' drug habits by CAN (2014), about 20% 
of boys and 14% of girls in secondary school have tested or used drugs at some point. 
The National Board of Health emphasizes that increased drug use also increases 
health differences between the sexes (42). The CAN study also shows that 12% of the 
students have tried or used drugs in the past 12 months. 

The most commonly used drug is cannabis followed by spice. Drugs are readily 
available to young people and among secondary school students, 36% have been 
offered drugs and 27% indicate that if they would like they could get cannabis within 
24 hours (41). The most common way of getting drugs is reported via boys / 
girlfriends or friends followed by someone else or a longer, only 3% indicated that 



they obtained drugs via the internet in CAN's research on Skolelevers drug habits 
(41).  
 
TUTCH, Teens Understanding and Taking Control of Health, the Educational 
Foundation is Choice's education program where medical students work to prevent 
harmful use of alcohol, drugs and tobacco among schoolchildren. This is done by 
medical students teaching high school students around the human body and how it is 
affected by ANT. The education aims at providing the students with the knowledge 
and motivation they need in order to influence their own habits and behaviours 
through active, well-founded decisions. In addition, students will reflect on their 
attitudes and positions regarding alcohol, drugs and tobacco in order to prevent 
possible future ill health caused by ANT use. Most important of all, is to raise the 
students' interest in matters relating to the body as a functional unit and how active 
decisions can affect the risk of future ill health. 
 
The evaluation also aims at investigating whether TUTCH has had a knowledge-
enhancing effect among the students who have taken part of the education. The results 
are also the basis for improving the content and implementation of the TUTCH 
program. The evaluation is done through a survey. The evaluation polls were 
developed by the Choice Collection Foundation and aims to collect students 
'experiences of TUTCH and if it helped students to make knowledge-based decisions 
about their ANT use and if it affected the students' attitudes to ANT. 
 
The students have learned to a great extent how the body is affected by alcohol, drugs 
and tobacco. Among the students, 36.8 percent (n = 302) indicate that they fully 
learned how the body is affected by ANT, 61.8 percent (n = 507) indicates that the 
corresponding ones learned this to some extent, only three students indicate that they 
did not learn this. This means that after participation in the TUTCH program 98.6 
percent of the students experience that they have fully or partially learned about ANT 
and its influence on the body. The degree to which this newly acquired knowledge 
helps adolescents feel that they know enough about ANT and how they affect the 
body are shown in Figure 1.
 

 
Figure 1. Percentage of students who think they fully know everything they need to know about ANT and its impact 
on the human body after the TUTCH-programme (n=821   
      
According to Figure 1, only 0.7 percent of the students who, after participating in 
TUTCH, do not feel that they have sufficient knowledge of the influence of alcohol 
on the body feel that they know what they need to know about the alcohol's impact on 
the body and 3.2 percent on the drug impact and 2.1 percent on tobacco influence. 
This indicates that the perceived level of knowledge about the ANT and the body 
among the students is very high. Whether the students feel that they can apply the 
knowledge they learned about their own positions about ANT are shown in Figure 2. 
Overall, 88.9 percent believe that they can, in part or in full, take knowledge-based 



decisions about their ANT use after participation in the TUTCH program.

 
Figure 2. Percentage of students, whom with the help of TUTCH, know that they can take knowledge-based 
decisions about the own ANT use (n=806).  
 
Of the students, 96.3% (n = 791) indicate that it is important to have knowledge about 
ANT and their influence on the body. Many students also explain the importance of 
getting acquainted with this knowledge just in their age as accessibility of ANT 
increases in high school compared to primary school. Several students also indicate 
that knowledge about ANT is important especially among those who use ANT 
regularly. 
 
Figure 3 shows the proportion of students who indicate that the TUTCH program has 
raised thoughts about their own body and ANT. Thoughts raised by the students about 
their own body and ANT use indicate that previous use has taken place without 
reflection on the health consequences explained by the medical students. Weighted 
thoughts may also indicate possible attitudinal changes to ANT when reassessing the 
risks associated with ANT use. 
 
 
 



 
Figur 3. Percentage of students who indicate that TUTCH has raised thoughts about their own body and ANT 
(n=807).  
 
 
It is clear that high school students think it is important for them to have knowledge 
about how the body is affected by ANT when 96.3 percent of respondents indicate 
this. This suggests that, in addition to the young people themselves, the view that 
ANT prevention efforts are needed and relevant to those as target groups. In addition, 
59 percent of students indicate that participation in the TUTCH program has led to 
thoughts of their own body and ANT use. This indicates that the TUTCH program 
successfully stimulates students to review and reflect on their own attitudes, attitudes 
and approaches to ANT 

Among the .student students, 88.9 percent believe that they can, in part or in full, take 
knowledge-based decisions about their ANT use after participating in the TUTCH 
program. This indicates that the TUTCH program gives students the tools they need 
to make knowledge-based decisions regarding their ANT usage. The TUTCH 
program has also caused a reduced desire to try or drink alcohol among 26.1 percent 
of the students, reduced desire to try or use drugs among 51.3 percent and 49.4 
percent for tobacco 

According to this evaluation, TUTCH fills its goals of raising awareness among 
young people about how the body is affected by ANT and affecting students' attitudes 
to ANT. When TUTCH is applied in high school regular courses, knowledge raising 
and attitudes are reasonable goals for the initiative (43). Knowledge and attitude 
impact are two important first steps towards possible long-term behavioural changes. 
In order to assess the maintenance of the impact of the effort, subsequent follow-ups 
are required. The result also shows that TUTCH is adapted to the students' knowledge 
and social context, since the evaluation results do not differ either between the sexes 
or different grades of upper secondary school, nor are there any clear differences in 
the results between the different participating countries. For even higher knowledge-
raising and attitude-influencing effects, students desire a more varied teaching 
methodology with video clips and more activities such as debates. 
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